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                     The Uniting Church in Australia

 
Synod of Queensland

Synod Ecumenical Relations Committee

Report of Meeting 3rd April 2008
WELCOME & OPENING PRAYERS:  The Chairperson, Revd Anne Hulbert, welcomed all to the meeting and led us in Worship with a reading from 

1st John 3: 18-24 and prayer:

Loving God, 


we thank you that we belong to a global family of which in today’s world we are 
far more aware – different races, religious faiths, cultures and a blending of 
which at times causes friction before new ways of understanding are reached.


We thank you that we belong to a family of people who cross boundaries of 
race and culture through a recognition that Jesus id the Head of the Church 
and of our lives. – Jesus who has shown us true love and what it means in truth 
and actions.

Teach us we pray, how to interact in this family of Christians who have differing 
theologies and this global family of differing faiths. Help us to live more and 
more each day as followers of Jesus, who offered justice, hope and peace and 
who acted in truth against inequality and injustice when he saw it in his daily life 
with us on earth.


Jesus, who drew people’s attention to God, wants us to participate in this 
ministry today. For this privilege we thanks O God. Amen.

PRESENT: Anne Hulbert, Neil Ballment, Dorothy Demack, David Pitman, Paul Walton, Peter Lockhart, Bob Harriman. Ray Richmond, Graham Beattie, Andrew Johnson, Don Whebell. Suzie Castle had to leave after lunch to attend a class.
APOLOGIES:  It was noted that Neil Ballment had apologised for the previous meeting.
ECUMENICAL CATCH-UPS: 
· Dorothy: The annual Palm Sunday Service in Rockhampton was well attended. The Service was led by the Lutheran Pastor and the Anglican Bishop was the Preacher.

Rockhampton Churches have a Covenant of Prayer, using a cycle of prayer in 
which 20 parishes covenant to pray for each other through the year.


An ecumenical letter-box drop advertised the Easter Services in Rockhampton 
churches. This is helped by a local printer who is a member opf Holy Family 
Catholic Church.


The Week of Prayer for Christian Unity will be held on the week commencing 
on 25th May, as the Anglican clergy will be on retreat in the set week.

· Neil: During his time in Ireland, Neil received an e-mail from Australia requesting prayers for rain. He passed it on to the priest at Donerale in County Cork, who included it in the prayers at Mass.
· David: The annual Rollie Lecture was held at Chermside Uniting Church on 31st March and was very well attended. This year’s Lecturer was Bishop Michael Nazir-Ali, Anglican Bishop of Rochester [UK]. Bishop Michael is President of the Network for Inter-faith concerns of the Anglican Communion and has written several books on the encounter between Christianity and Islam, including Conviction and Conflict: Islam, Christianity and World Order. 

As Moderator, David hosted a reception for Bishop Michael at the UC Centre, 
with ecumenical guests among those present.

Paul reported that Bishop Michael was preacher at Centenary UC on Sunday 
31st March

Bishop Michael and Mohamad Abdalla engaged in a public Conversation on 
‘Faith in a Plural Society’ at the Griffith Multi-faith Centre on April 1st.

David also reported that the Griffith Multi-faith Centre is conducting a very  
comprehensive In-service Development Training Program in Interfaith 
Understanding and Dialogue from April-December.
BUSINESS: 
1. Time in Synod Agenda for SERC Report

The General Secretary has advised that time will be given for the Report and for Resolutions that the SERC will bring. Each Resolution will need to have a Rationale.


The theme for the Synod will be ‘On the Road’. We agreed to advise the Moderator-elect and the Bible Study leaders that SERC has been looking at inter-faith relationships and that this may be of interest to them in their preparations.

2.
WCC STATEMENT: Called to be the One Church: 
Ray will give this attention when time permits. Don to contact Sandy Yule at CUWG and Glenine Hamlyn at QCT to ascertain if any study guides have been produced for congregations to explore the Statement.
3. ECUMENICAL SOCIAL JUSTICE We’ll keep the following on our Agenda: we could well follow up a suggestion made by Andrew at a previous meeting: that we look at promoting some ecumenical things locally, eg., barbecues and visits to each others’ churches. “The more we get to know each other, the more likely we are going to build trust with each other.”

5. 
CONVERSATION ON EPISKOPE: 

Re Chris Mostert paper and Trilateral Dialogues: the paper has arrived and will be 
posted in to the website. It will also be in the Assembly’s website.

David will ask Carol Bennett to do a presentation on the Mostert paper at our next 
SERC meeting. Since the meeting, Carol has accepted this invitation.

The CUWG’s Conference theme this year will be: Episkope: Theology, Polity and Practice in the UCA.
6. 
QUEENSLAND CHURCHES TOGETHER:
 Ecumenical Worship Service

Christians have been praying and acting for increased sharing between denominations for a long time - and the Week of Prayer for Christian Unity highlights this fact each year. In 2008 the WPCU will be 100 years old! The motto: Pray without ceasing (1 Thess. 5:17). Come to a special service to celebrate dialogue and friendship across church boundaries: on Friday, 9 May, 2008 at 5:30pm in St Stephens Cathedral, Elizabeth St,  Brisbane. Make this part of your congregation's activities this year! If you can't come to Brisbane, why not organize your own ecumenical celebration in your area? For more information contact QCT on 07 3369 6792 or HERE  or visit our website www.qct.org.au.  
7. GATHERING WITH MUSLIM GROUP:  

A corrected version of the notes taken of our meeting with the Kuraby Mosque 
people is appended to this Report.


From the previous SERC meeting: We need to have an exploration of interfaith 
relations issues as a key agenda item for the SERC in 2008 and report on it to the 
Council of Synod and to the October Synod.


Two copies of the DVD The Imam and the Pastor have been purchased and made 
available for loan.

8.   DIRECTIONS AND GOALS FOR SERC:

The Secretary apologised for omitting notes from the Agenda re future directions and 
goals. We need to develop a process for doing this. We decided to begin by working 
through the SERC By-laws. The current By-laws are appended to this Report. .The 
following changes were agreed to as a beginning for drafting a Resolution to Synod:
Draft changes to Synod By-laws Q.2.71, Q2. 7.2, Q2.7.3 and Q2. 2.7.4

SYNOD ECUMENICAL  AND INTER-RELIGIOUS RELATIONSHIPS COMMITTEE 
Q2.7.1 The Synod shall establish an Ecumenical and Inter-religious 
Relationships Committee. [SEIRC]
Membership

Q2.7.2             The membership of the committee shall comprise - 

(a)     The Moderator.

(b)     Up to ten (10) members to be appointed by the Synod on the nomination of the Committee.  The members shall have a passion for working ecumenically.

(c)     The committee may invite observers or consultants as necessary.

Q2.7.3             The Moderator or the Moderator’s nominee shall be the 
Chairperson.  The committee shall elect a Secretary from amongst 
its members.

Q2.7.4             The responsibilities of the committee shall be to develop a pro-
active, prophetic role in leading the Queensland Synod into 
appropriate ecumenical action and to encourage an ecumenical 
culture in the 
Synod by -

(a)  i) facilitating  the relationship between the Synod and Queensland Churches Together; 

ii) receiving and processing reports and funding submissions from QCT;

iii) nominating Uniting Church in Australia representatives to QCT and other bodies;

(b)     keeping the Synod, Presbyteries and the wider Uniting Church  informed of issues raised by ecumenical councils, inter-church councils, QCT,  the Assembly’s Christian Unity Working Group; and the progress made in the Dialogues with other churches;

(c)     seeking to establish and encourage relationships which engage in inter-church relationships with ecumenical committees of other denominations in Queensland and encouraging the councils of the church to do likewise;

(d)     i) representing the Synod in relationships with other religious 

Faiths;


ii) appointing a representative to the Assembly Working Group on Relationships with Other Faiths;;
(e)     receiving reports from relevant Assembly, Synod and Presbytery bodies and sending to them SEIRC reports and documents that may be appropriate to them;

(f)     sharing information with relevant bodies in other Synods;

(g) 
being a forum for discussion of theological issues pertaining to ecumenism;


For our next meeting: Graham Beattie was asked to lead us in a process  for prioritising directions and goals: to decide on 2-3 goals to take to Synod.

We agreed that we develop an induction process for new members of the SERC.
9.   WEBSITE: Addition as noted in UC Information: Report of February Meeting.
At the February Meeting, we began a discussion about possibilities of:
· our producing a Newsletter. A further report will be made at the June SERC meeting. 
· A quarterly insert for Journey, highlighting ecumenical news and stories
· An edition of Journey focussing on The Ecumenical Question. 
10. 
EXTENDED MEETING:  


To be held over for another meeting. 
11.
Bob closed the meeting with prayer
12. 
DATES FOR MEETINGS IN 2008:


June 5



August 7



October 2



December 4


Meetings commence at noon with a BYO lunch and conclude at about 3.00pm
Grace and peace
Don Whebell

Secretary

19 April 2008
APPENDIX 1

Corrected Extract from Agenda of Synod Ecumenical Relations Committee, 3rd April 2008

7. GATHERING WITH MUSLIM GROUP:  


The Gathering was attended by 10 members of the SERC and 7 members of 

the Kuraby Mosque Committee. The Gathering commenced at noon with a 

Service of Holy Communion, at which our guests were observers – as we were 

observers at the Midday Prayers at the meeting they hosted for us at Kuraby 

last year. There were some parts of the Service in which they could participate.


The liturgy was designed by Anne and Paul and was well appreciated. Paul 

preached a homily. Which has since been placed on our website.


There was quite some discussion following the Service before we adjourned to 

the Hall for a Halal lunch, prepared for us by Anne Mackay and Beryl Farquhar 

of the Broadwater Congregation. Ken Farquhar did the washing-up. Don will 

write to them expressing our gratitude. Broadwater Road also provided the 

organist for the Service.


Our Muslim friends used the Chapel for their Mid-day Prayers.


We moved into the church building to view a DVD, The Imam and the Pastor. It 

evoked some comments about how we in Australia do not have to face the 

situation confronting Christians and Muslims in places like Nigeria. And we 

can take heart and hope from the way the imam and the pastor dealt with 


the situation in their country.


Mohamad Abdalla thanked the SERC for the day, hoping that these gatherings 

will continue, and move in areas of shared social concerns.


The DVD has been ordered and I’ll advise you when it arrives.

Reflections on the event:
1. Perhaps it would have been good to have some more discussion about the DVD – but some people needed to leave.

2. We need to have some discussion about the shape our conversations need to take in our meetings with people of other faiths.

3. The inter-faith question is important – re how we understand our own faith and how free the others are to share theirs with us. The important thing in dialogue is listening. And in giving each other the space to be honest with each other.

4. How do we as people of faith speak with others – do we want to bring them to faith in Christ. Is our faith about being agents of ‘conversion’? Also especially when dialoguing with other faiths that have a conversion dimension, eg Islam

5. Allow the Spirit to create the space in which we can relate to each other – and then see what happens.

6. Perhaps it would have been good to have some more discussion about the DVD – but some people needed to leave.

7. The inter-faith question is important – re how we understand our own faith and how free the others are to share theirs with us. The important thing in dialogue is listening. And in giving each other the space to be honest with each other.

8. Allow the Spirit to create the space in which we can relate to each other – and then see what happens.

9. How do we bear witness to our faith? 

10. There is a parallel in dialogue with people of other faiths with the limits to which we can go in our dialogues with Christians of other traditions. The issues are similar.

11. We need clear parameters/answers to the question ‘Why are we doing this’? We do it because of our faith and not in spite of it.
12. What are some of the Biblical resources that speak to is in dialogue with people of other faiths? 

13. What is a ‘theology of engagement’? We need to have a conversation about the process we use.

14. How do we talk about pour relationship with God and each other and not just the institutional stuff of our organised ways of doing religion?

Out of all this, we hope to model something for local congregations living in a multi-cultural and multi-faith community.

David noted that the Assembly is setting ground rules for guidance in inter-faith dialogues/relationships.

Ray noted that the Keith Rowe study book Living with the Neighbour Who is Different is being revised.

Paul drew attention to the Assembly paper Community of Difference, which was circulated to members following the meeting. 

It was also noted that Vatican 2 affirmed that people of other faiths belong to God – and to the human family.

For next SERC Meeting: We’ll discuss the above points as we develop something to present to Synod. Members are asked to read the By-Laws and Charter for the SERC and bring suggestions for how they need to be amended – and the possible change of name for the Committee. This to be done in time for the June meeting to get material into the Synod papers. I’ll include the Synod by-Laws and Charter below [again!] for ease of reference. This is the full extract from our December meeting.
APPENDIX 2

SYNOD ECUMENICAL RELATIONSHIPS COMMITTEE – By-laws and Charter
Q2.7.1       The Synod shall establish an Ecumenical Relationships 


Committee.

Membership
Q2.7.2             The membership of the committee shall comprise - 

(a)       The Moderator

(b)       Up to ten(10) members to be appointed by the Synod on the nomination of the Moderator.  The members shall have a passion for working ecumenically.

(c)       The committee shall have the power to co-opt observers or 
consultants as necessary.

Q2.7.3             The Moderator or the Moderator’s nominee shall be the 
Chairperson.  The committee shall elect a Secretary from amongst 
its members.

Q2.7.4             The responsibilities of the committee shall be -

(a)       to co-ordinate the relationship with Queensland Churches Together (and other relevant ecumenical/inter-church bodies), receive and process reports and funding submissions from them and nominate The Uniting Church in Australia representatives to QCT and other bodies;

(b)           to keep the Synod and Presbyteries informed of issues raised by ecumenical councils, inter-church councils, QCT and the Assembly’s Christian Unity Working Group;

(c)        to establish relationships and engage in inter-church dialogue with ecumenical committees of other denominations in Queensland;

(d)        to represent the Synod in inter-faith relationships;

(e)       to liaise with the Assembly’s Christian Unity Working Group and Ecumenical Committees from other Synods;

(f)         to ensure that the Queensland Synod is well informed about current discussions and new developments in Australian inter-church dialogues.

(g)       to develop a pro-active, prophetic role in leading the Queensland Synod into appropriate ecumenical action.

Charter of The Ecumenical Relations Committee: 

· Keeping ecumenical questions before the church;

· Be a forum for discussion of theological issues pertaining to ecumenism;

· Maintaining contact with the Assembly Christian Unity Working Group;

· Maintaining involvement in the work of Queensland Churches Together;

· Exploring ways to establish contacts with churches not connected with Queensland Churches Together;

· Reporting on progress made in the dialogues between the Uniting Church and other churches.
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